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TO THE SUBSCRIBERS OF "CURRENT EVENTS": 
 
I take pleasure in announcing that I have purchased the entire 
subscription list and good will of _Current Events_, and offer you in its 
stead THE GREAT ROUND WORLD, a weekly newspaper for boys and 
girls. 
 
You will receive one number of THE GREAT ROUND WORLD for each 
number of _Current Events_ due you on your subscription. I make the 
special offer, to send you THE GREAT ROUND WORLD every week until 
December 31st, 1897, if you will remit the sum of $1.25 at once. 
 
My regular subscription price is $2.50. 
 
If there is any special feature or department of _Current Events_ which 
the majority of the subscribers would like to have continued, I will take 
great pleasure in arranging for it, and I trust that you may find THE 
GREAT ROUND WORLD a satisfactory substitute for _Current Events_. 
 
    WILLIAM BEVERLEY HARISON. 
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There is a new cause for supposing that the Treaty with Great Britain will 
either be defeated in the Senate, or else delayed for some time to come. 
 
This new trouble concerns the building of the Nicaragua Canal. 
 
It seems a remote cause, does it not? but it only shows how closely the 
affairs of one nation are bound up with those of all the others. No matter 
what our speech, our climate, or our color, we are all a portion of the 
great human family, and the good of one is the good of all. 
 
The Nicaragua Canal is a water-way that will cross the narrow neck of land 
that makes Central America. It will connect the Atlantic Ocean with the 
Pacific Ocean. 
 
With the help of such a canal, ships in going to the western coast of 
North or South America will not need to make the long and dangerous voyage 
around Cape Horn. 
 
Cape Horn, you will see if you look on your map, is the extreme southerly 



point of South America. 
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There are so many storms and fogs there, that the Horn, as it is called, 
is much dreaded by sailors. 
 
Since the invention of steam, all the steamships go through the Straits of 
Magellan, and save the passage round the Horn; but there is not enough 
wind for sailing vessels in the rocky and narrow straits, so they still 
have to take the outside passage. 
 
The Straits of Magellan divide the main continent of South America from a 
group of islands, called Tierra del Fuego, and Cape Horn is the most 
southerly point of this archipelago. 
 
The journey down the coast of South America on the east, and up again on 
the west, takes such a long time, that the desire for a canal across the 
narrow neck of land which joins North and South America has been in men's 
minds for many years. 
 
A railway was built across the Isthmus of Panama to shorten the distance, 
and save taking the passage round the Horn. Travellers left their ship at 
one side of the Isthmus, and took the train over to the other, where they 
went on board another ship, which would take them the rest of their 
journey. 
 
This plan greatly increased the expense of the journey, and the canal was 
still so much wanted, that at last the Panama Canal was begun. 
 
You have all heard about the Panama Canal, which was to do the same work 
that the Nicaragua Canal is to do, that is, to connect the Atlantic and 
Pacific Oceans. You have probably heard how much time, labor, and human 
life was wasted over it, and how much trouble its failure caused in 
France. 
 
This Canal was to cut across the Isthmus at its very narrowest point. It 
was worked on for years, every one believing that it would be opened to 
ships before very long. Many of the maps and geographies that were printed 
in the eighties said that the Panama Canal would be opened in 1888, or at 
latest in 1889. 
 
No one expected what afterward happened. In 1889 the works were stopped 
for want of money; the affairs of the Canal were looked into; it was found 
that there had been dishonesty and fraud, and in 1892 the great Count 
Ferdinand de Lesseps, who built the Suez Canal, and a number of other 
prominent Frenchmen, were arrested for dealing dishonestly with the money 
subscribed for the Canal. 
 



There was a dreadful scandal; many of the high French officials had to 
give up their positions, and run away for fear of arrest. 
 
When the whole matter was understood, it was found that, for months before 
the work was stopped, the men who had charge of the Canal had decided that 
the work would cost such an enormous sum of money that it would be almost 
an impossibility to complete it. 
 
They did not have the honesty to let this be known, but allowed people to 
go on subscribing money, a part of which they put in their own pockets, 
and spent the rest in bribing the French newspapers not to tell the truth 
about the Canal. 
 
The worst of it was, that the money which had been subscribed was not from 
rich people, who would feel its loss very little, but from poor people, 
who put their savings, and the money they were storing away for their old 
age, into the Canal; and when they lost it, it meant misery and poverty to 
them. 
 
So the Panama Canal failed. 
 
But the project of making a canal was not given up. Two years before the 
idea of digging at Panama had been thought of, the ground where the 
Nicaragua Canal is being built had been surveyed, and thought better 
suited to the purpose than Panama. 
 
The reason for this was, that at Panama a long and deep cut had to be made 
through the mountains. This had to be done by blasting, in much the same 
way that the rocks are cleared away to build houses. This is a long and 
tedious work. 
 
The Nicaragua Canal will be 159 miles long, while the Panama, if it is 
ever completed, will be only 59 miles; but of these 159 miles, 117 are 
through the Nicaragua Lake and the San Juan River--water-ways already made 
by nature. For the remaining distance, there are other river-beds that 
will be used, and only 21 miles will actually have to be cut through. 
 
The main objection to this route for the Canal is, that there is a volcano 
on an island in the Nicaragua Lake, and there are always fears of 
eruptions and earthquakes in the neighborhood of volcanoes. A great 
eruption of the volcano might change the course of a river, or alter the 
face of the country so much, that the Canal might have to be largely 
remade. 
 
The building of this Canal will cost hundreds of millions of dollars--two 
hundred millions, it is said. 
 
Nicaragua is not a rich-enough country to be able to pay for this, and it 
is here that the subject touches the closest interests of other countries, 



and is serious enough to overthrow a much-desired treaty. 
 
If the Canal is to be built, it must be built by a country rich enough to 
pay for it. 
 
The country which builds the Canal will have the right to collect a toll 
from every vessel passing through, and also to defend it, and prevent the 
ships of an enemy from using it. 
 
The United States is naturally anxious to be the country that controls the 
Canal. But England does not appear to want us to have entire control. 
 
England owns the greater part of the Suez Canal, which joins the 
Mediterranean Sea and the Red Sea. This Canal, you will see by looking at 
the map, makes a short cut to Asia, and saves ships the long journey round 
Africa and the Cape of Good Hope. 
 
England finds this Canal very useful; it makes a great deal of money for 
her, and she would like to have just as large a share of the Nicaragua 
Canal That is at least what the Senators say. 
 
When the Treaty was mentioned in the Senate, Senator Morgan at once 
demanded that his Nicaragua Canal Bill should be acted upon. 
 
His bill provides that the United States Government shall furnish the 
money for the Canal, and in return shall own nearly the whole of it, and 
have the right to say who shall have charge of its affairs. 
 
No sooner had his request been made in the Senate, than a protest came 
from Mr. Rodriguez, the Minister for the Greater Republic of South 
America, who was received by President Cleveland a week or two ago. 
 
He said that Nicaragua would not consent to any such arrangement, and 
would not allow the United States to have so much control of the Canal. He 
added that if Senator Morgan's bill were passed, Nicaragua would not allow 
the building of the Canal to go on without entirely new arrangements. 
 
The Senators are very angry about this. They think that Nicaragua has 
been told to say this by England, to prevent the matter of the Canal being 
settled before the Arbitration Treaty is made with England. 
 
They say if the Treaty is accepted in its present form, and ratified 
before the Nicaragua Canal Bill is passed, England will have the right to 
take a hand in the Canal question. 
 
An interest in the Nicaragua Canal would give England a right to use both 
the short water-ways of the world, and, with her great navy, it would give 
her rights that might be very dangerous to us. 
 



The excitement about the Canal has taken away all hope of the Treaty being 
acted upon by Congress this session. When it does come up, the Senators 
intend to have it so worded that the Nicaraguan affairs cannot be 
interfered with by England. 
 
The idea of the Treaty seemed a splendid thing for us, and all lovers of 
peace will grieve if some satisfactory understanding is not arrived at; 
but we must not neglect our own best interests. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
There is a good deal being said about King Oscar of Sweden and Norway 
being chosen as the umpire, in case the members of the Arbitration 
Committee are unable to agree. 
 
Many people are saying that King Oscar would not make a fair umpire, and 
that he would lean to the side of England in every matter that came up. 
 
A treaty was made in Stockholm, in 1855, between Sweden and Norway, and 
France and England, which they say binds King Oscar to agree with England. 
 
This treaty said that the King of Sweden agreed not to sell to Russia, or 
allow her to use, any portion of his kingdom; and that if Russia made any 
offers for land, the King of Sweden was to tell England and France at 
once. 
 
England and France, in return for this, promised to help Sweden with men 
and ships in case of any trouble with Russia. 
 
This treaty is not binding any longer. France has put it aside, and has 
made friends with Russia on her own account. It would not be possible for 
her to keep to her agreement if she wished to. 
 
The old agreement being broken, England and Sweden will have to make a new 
one, to bind them together again. 
 
Nothing has been heard of such a treaty, so it is to be supposed that none 
exists. 
 
In this case, there is no reason why Oscar of Sweden should not be the 
umpire chosen. 
 
It would, of course, be more agreeable to us if the umpire were not a 
European ruler. England would be sure to object to an American umpire, and 
neither Asia nor Africa could give us a person capable of filling the 
office, so it looks very much as though the only person to be found, who 
understands diplomacy well enough to be of use, would be a European 
sovereign. 
 



If the umpire must be such a person, King Oscar of Sweden is the most 
desirable of them all. 
 
He is, besides, almost the only European ruler who is free to accept the 
office. 
 
The royal families of Germany, Russia, Denmark, and Greece are all related 
to England, and therefore could not be chosen. Austria and Italy are too 
hemmed in by other countries, and too much bound by treaties, to be free 
to give any decision that might offend Europe. 
 
Sweden and Norway are cut off from the rest of Europe by the Baltic Sea, 
and for this reason have not needed to burden themselves with as many ties 
as the other powers of the Continent. 
 
King Oscar is moreover a quiet, sensible man, who would be likely to help 
the Committee to arrive at wise and just conclusions. 
 
There is another advantage in choosing King Oscar. The royal family of 
Sweden is only eighty years old, and has not those centuries of traditions 
behind it, which make other royal houses so difficult to deal with. 
 
Oscar II., the present King, is the grandson of the famous French Marshal, 
Bernadotte, for whom Napoleon secured the throne of Sweden and Norway. 
 
He is a man who loves learning, and encourages clever people, and is very 
simple in his ways. 
 
His eldest son, Prince Oscar, wished to marry one of the ladies of his 
mother's household, Lady Ebba Munck, but she was not a person of 
sufficient rank to marry the heir to a throne. 
 
A prince, you know, cannot marry any one he chooses. There are very strict 
laws about this, and the marriage of a prince is not considered a marriage 
at all, unless his wife is of royal blood. 
 
King Oscar told his son that the marriage was impossible, but when Prince 
Oscar said he would rather give up his right to the throne than the lady 
he loved, King Oscar permitted him to do so, and made a special decree, 
allowing the marriage of his son with Lady Ebba. 
 
King Oscar could have prevented this if he had chosen, and it must have 
caused him much pain to have his eldest son give up his right to the 
throne, and to know that, if he and all his other sons died, neither 
Prince Oscar nor any of his sons could ever come to the throne because of 
this marriage. But he loved his son better than his pride, and so Prince 
Oscar married Lady Ebba, and Prince Carl will be King of Sweden and Norway 
when his father dies. 
 



Oscar of Sweden did a most kind and amiable thing for some of our 
countrymen last year. 
 
A party of Americans were travelling in Norway, and two of them, Mr. and 
Mrs. Youmans, of New York, were drowned in one of the lakes. They were 
driving, and the horses becoming frightened, backed over the bank into the 
water. 
 
Both Mr. and Mrs. Youmans were much respected and loved, their goodness 
and charity were unbounded, and much sorrow was felt when the news of 
their dreadful end was cabled to this country. 
 
King Oscar not only expressed his sorrow for the accident, but ordered 
that a marble monument should be placed on the spot where they had met 
their death. 
 
During the twenty-seven years that Oscar has been on the throne, his 
country has been peaceful and prosperous. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
From Cuba, the news comes that another gunboat has been captured. 
 
The story of the capture is that the boat, the _Cometa_, had been sent to 
a certain post on the coast to prevent the landing of any filibustering 
parties. 
 
The Cubans found that the vessel anchored at night, at a spot from which 
she could easily be attacked from the shore. 
 
[Illustration: Attack on Spanish Gunboat.] 
 
One night they opened fire on the vessel, struck her in several places, 
and damaged her. During the confusion on the ship, several boat-loads of 
Cubans put off from the shore and boarded the _Cometa_. 
 
A terrible fight took place. The commander and half the sailors were 
killed, and the rest surrendered. The Cubans then burned the vessel. 
 
This news comes from the Cuban side. 
 
The Spaniards deny that any such fight took place, and the Admiral of the 
fleet declares that he will have the _Cometa_ come into Havana harbor, 
with all her flags flying, to show that she has not been burned. 
 
It is so difficult to get at the truth of these reports. 
 
The news of General Weyler is, that he has left Havana once more, and is 
marching through the western end of the island, to convince himself, and 



the authorities in Spain, that the rebellion is over, and the island has 
been pacified. 
 
He declares that he has not met a single Cuban in all his marches, that 
there are no insurgents round Havana, and that sugar-grinding will be 
begun very shortly. 
 
This is what General Weyler says of himself. 
 
The Cubans, on their side, say that it is true that Weyler never sees any 
of the rebels, for the simple reason that he knows perfectly well where 
they are, and carefully avoids going anywhere near them. 
 
They had a great plot laid to make him aware of their presence. 
 
They prepared an ambush for him--which means that they set a trap for him. 
Weyler was walking into it, and in a few minutes would have been 
surrounded by the Cubans, who had planned to take him prisoner, when 
unfortunately one of the Cuban guns went off. The Spaniards were instantly 
warned that they were in danger, made a hasty retreat, and the Cubans lost 
their prize. 
 
The Cubans are in strong force round Havana; they are further than ever 
from being pacified; the rebellion is by no means over, and Weyler's 
telegrams are not deceiving any one any more. 
 
The General is not in favor in Spain, his reports are no longer believed, 
and he will most likely be ordered home before long, and some one else be 
sent to Cuba in his stead. 
 
Spain is in a very unhappy state at present. The people are angry at 
having spent so much money, and wasted so many lives, over the wars in 
Cuba and the Philippine Islands, without arriving at any result, and they 
are blaming the Government for not trying to bring about peace. 
 
It is more than likely that a change in the government will soon take 
place. 
 
The present Government is very angry with Weyler, because it has come to 
light that many of the marches he has cabled about to Spain have not been 
made at all. He has taken the train wherever he could, and if he has seen 
no bands of insurgents from the car windows he has telegraphed that peace 
was restored, and no more rebels were to be found in the province. 
 
The latest news of all is, that the Spanish Government in Madrid is 
preparing a paper which will be sent to Cuba very shortly. It offers the 
Cubans Home Rule, and gives them a great many rights that they do not now 
possess. 
 



While the Cubans are pleased at this, they have not much faith in the 
offer, and say that unless the United States promises to see that Spain 
carries out her promises, they will not consider the offer at all. 
 
The principal Cubans are waiting to see the actual paper before they say 
much about it. 
 
In the mean while, many of the Spanish soldiers are deserting from their 
own ranks, and going over to the Cuban side. 
 
The Spaniards have been offering every inducement to get the Cubans to 
desert, and go over to them, but hardly any have done so--the only person 
of importance being the infamous Dr. Zertuccha, who betrayed Maceo. 
 
A telegram from Havana says that a major in the Spanish army, with 100 men 
and 50,000 rounds of ammunition, joined General Gomez the other day. At 
Puerto Principe, a Spanish colonel, with a whole company of well-armed 
men, also went over to the Cubans. 
 
The Cubans think this is a very favorable sign for them, and look for a 
speedy end to the war. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
The filibustering steamers _Three Friends_ and _Dauntless_ have been 
released. 
 
Their owners have had to promise to give them up again whenever they are 
wanted. They have also had to give the court some money, which they will 
lose if the ships are not brought back when the court calls for them. 
 
If the cases of piracy and filibustering against them are found to be 
true, the ships will become the property of the Government, and the owners 
will lose them altogether. 
 
The United States cruiser _Montgomery_ has been ordered to Key West, to 
prevent filibustering parties going over to Cuba, and the _Raleigh_, which 
has been doing this duty, has gone to be repaired. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
People who are interested in the comfort of the poor of New York are very 
glad to know that some dreadful rear tenement houses in Mott Street are to 
be taken away by order of the Board of Health. 
 
We all read about tenement houses, and we all feel sorry that many of the 
houses for the poor to live in are not as comfortably built as they might 
be. 
 



Very few of us know the discomforts that the poor have to endure, who are 
obliged to live in the old, badly planned tenement-houses. 
 
Poor people must live near their work, because they cannot afford to pay 
car-fares back and forth every day. So the tenement-houses are generally 
built in neighborhoods where the work is being done, and people have to 
take them clean or dirty, well or badly built, because they must make 
their home in that neighborhood. 
 
In some of the older and poorer tenements, many families live on the same 
floor; they are crowded together in the most dreadful manner, and instead 
of having plenty of light, air, and water to help make them endurable, 
they have little or none of any of these necessary things. 
 
In these houses the want of water is one of the greatest evils. Instead of 
giving each tenement a nice sink, and a water-boiler at the back of the 
stove, so that people can have hot and cold water all the time, there is 
no water put into any of the rooms. 
 
Outside on the landing there is water, and a rough sink, which the tenants 
of each floor use in common. They have to go into the hall to fetch every 
drop of water they use, and this is the only place they have to empty the 
dirty water away. 
 
In some houses the sinks are not on every floor, and in these, the poor 
women have to drag their heavy buckets of water up and down the stairs. 
 
The tenements are not heated. Each tenant has to keep his own rooms warm. 
 
Every drop of warm water they need for cooking or washing has first to be 
boiled over the stove, and so the poor are forced to use a great deal more 
coal than more well-to-do people need. 
 
It is not because they don't pay the landlords enough rent that the poor 
have no comforts in their homes. So many families can be packed into one 
floor, that landlords find tenement-houses pay them extremely well. 
 
Many of the tenement-houses have been allowed to get so dilapidated, that 
the Board of Health has taken the matter in hand, and has been trying to 
make the landlord have them properly drained, and cleaned, and repaired. 
 
It came to the knowledge of this board that there were some rear tenements 
in Mott Street, which were in a frightful condition. 
 
They had been built at the back of some houses fronting on Mott 
Street--in fact, they had been put in the little spot of ground that had 
been the yard belonging to the front houses. 
 
They came up so close to the front buildings that, by stretching out your 



arms, you could almost touch the front wall of one house and the back wall 
of the other. The actual distance apart was a little over seven feet. 
 
This would have been bad enough, but worse was to come. After a time, 
warehouses were built over the surrounding back yards, and at last these 
poor tenements had brick walls round their sides and backs, to within 
eight inches of the windows, and all the light they got was given them by 
the seven-foot court that divided them from the houses in front. 
 
Just imagine the darkness and the stuffiness of these rooms. Think how 
awful they must have been in the summer, with not a breath of air reaching 
them from any quarter. The tenants were obliged to go up to the roof and 
sleep there, for the rooms were unbearable. 
 
The people who lived on the lower floors paid less rent than those on the 
top, because when you got up to the top floor there was a faint glimmer of 
daylight. 
 
The tenants were put to the expense of burning lights all day long, 
because neither sun nor light could reach them. 
 
When the Board of Health found out about these horrible places, and 
learned that little children were being born and brought up in them, an 
order was at once given that the rear tenements should be torn down. 
 
But the owner objected. He tried to pretend that his houses were fit for 
people to live in, and went to law to prevent the Board of Health from 
interfering. 
 
This was last September. Ever since then the matter has been in the courts 
before the judge. 
 
People have still been living in these awful dens, getting sick, and 
losing their children, and spending more money for doctors and medicine 
than would have paid their car-fare to healthier and more comfortable 
homes. 
 
The court has at last decided that these rear tenements are dangerous and 
unhealthy, and the Board of Health will have them pulled down in a very 
short time. 
 
Many of our wealthy people wish so sincerely that poor people should have 
more comforts, that they are spending their money in building beautiful 
model tenement-houses, which will give the tenants every possible comfort 
for the same amount of money that they now have to pay for the dark, 
wretched places they live in. 
 
One gentleman, Mr. D.O. Mills, felt so sorry for the men who had no homes, 
and were obliged to take board in these wretched tenements, that he is 



building a model lodging-house for them. 
 
This house is down-town, where the men need it. It is large enough for 
1,500 men to sleep in, and for each to have a comfortable room to himself. 
 
The house is to be heated throughout, and there are to be elevators to 
take the men upstairs. The arrangements for washing and bathing are 
splendid, there is any amount of hot and cold water, and a laundry, with 
all the newest arrangements for washing and drying clothes quickly, where 
the men can go and wash their own clothes, and have them clean for the 
morning. 
 
There are also comfortable rooms, where the men can read and write and 
play games. All the books and papers and games will be ready for them in 
the rooms, for it is Mr. Mills' wish to make the lodging-house a home to 
the men, so they may find their amusement at home, and not be tempted to 
go to saloons. 
 
All they are to be charged is twenty cents a night. For this they will 
have all the comfort, warmth, and cleanliness that a man could wish for. 
 
There is to be a restaurant in the house, where the lodgers can buy their 
meals. Their food will not be given them for the twenty cents, but it will 
be made as cheap as possible, and will be of the best kind, and cooked in 
the nicest way. 
 
It is to be hoped Mr. Mills' experiment will be such a success, that many 
others will follow his example. This lodging-house is on Bleecker Street, 
and work is already commenced on it. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
A sailor who has just come back from Japan brings word that sixteen 
American sailors are in prison in Siberia for trying to kill Russian 
seals, and carry away their fur to market. 
 
The story the man tells is that in October, 1895, the American schooner 
_Saitans_ was cruising in the Okhotsk Sea, off the Siberian coast. Some of 
the men landed on an island, and while they were ashore a heavy gale 
sprang up, and, to save herself, the _Saitans_ put out to sea, leaving the 
men behind. 
 
They remained where they were for five days, and then they were found by a 
Russian man-of-war. They were accused of trying to catch seals, and were 
sent to prison for five months. 
 
The following May, one of the United States cruisers went to the port 
where the men were imprisoned, and the officers saw them. 
 



The men begged the officers to do something for them, because they had 
been told that when their five months' imprisonment was over, they were to 
be arrested again, and sent back to prison once more. 
 
The officers asked the police about this, and were told that it was all 
nonsense; the five months would be up in a few weeks, and the men set at 
liberty. The officers were satisfied that this was the truth, and went 
away. 
 
But when the five months were up, the sailors found that their fears were 
only too well grounded. They were rearrested, and sent back to prison for 
eighteen months. 
 
The sailor who brings this news says that, when he reached the port where 
the men are imprisoned, he managed to be taken to see them, and found them 
working on some Russian fortifications. 
 
He says the men were very unhappy, and had almost lost their courage. 
Their second sentence will not be over till October, and they are afraid 
that they will be rearrested, and imprisoned once more, unless something 
is done for them. 
 
They declare that it was not their fault that they were on the island. 
They insist that they were doing no harm, and their vessel put back to sea 
and left them in their unhappy position. 
 
    G.H.R. 
 
 
 
 
INVENTION AND DISCOVERY. 
 
 
A New York newspaper has been making some experiments in signalling ships 
at night, which, if as successful as it is claimed to be, will be of the 
greatest service to sailors for all time to come. 
 
Ships have a regular way of talking to one another, by means of flags 
arranged in certain ways. 
 
This form of signalling is comprehended by all sailors. It is a universal 
language, and no matter from what country or in what seas ships may be 
sailing, the language of the flags makes it possible for them to be 
understood. 
 
There has been one difficulty with the flag-signals, and that has been 
that they were useless at night. When it became too dark for the flags to 
be seen, sailors had no other means of communication. 



 
The New York paper claims to have overcome this difficulty. 
 
In saying that ships have no means of communicating with each other, it 
must not be forgotten that they can use lights and send certain messages 
with them. But the flag system enables them to say exactly what they wish 
to, while through the lights they can only show where they are, and call 
for help in case of accident. 
 
The invention of the searchlight set men thinking, and at last the idea 
struck one man that if the searchlight were turned on the flags, it ought 
to be perfectly possible to see them in the darkest night. 
 
A few nights ago two tugs went down to Sandy Hook to try if the experiment 
would work. To their great delight they found it did answer perfectly. 
The tugs were stationed about a mile and a half apart, and could read with 
ease the messages waved across the water. 
 
More experiments will be made, and if on further trial the method is found 
to be practical, a great advance will have been made in navigation. 
 
From Amsterdam, another report comes of a method that has been invented, 
to enable ships to speak directly with the shore at a distance of five 
miles. 
 
This invention is in the nature of a powerful foghorn. It is, however, 
made somewhat like a musical instrument, so that different tones can be 
produced by it; and the idea is to have these tones arranged into a 
signalling code, after the fashion of the flag-signals, so that a 
conversation can be kept up in a similar way to that done with flags. 
G.H.R. 
 
 
 
 
LETTERS FROM OUR YOUNG FRIENDS. 
 
 
We have had a very large and interesting mail this week from the young 
friends of THE GREAT ROUND WORLD. 
 
We take pleasure in acknowledging and publishing R.R.'s graphic and clever 
description of the fire near Wanamaker's in Philadelphia, Helen Z.C.'s 
pleasant chat about a Chicago suburb, and Seymour U.P.'s nice little note 
from Saranac Lake. 
 
We also acknowledge the receipt of relief maps for the competition from 
Adrian Van A. and Harriot M., of Brooklyn. 
 



    DEAR EDITOR: 
 
    I have just arrived home from school. I wish to tell you of the 
    very large fire down-town. I go to school about one block from 
    where the fire was. The fire started in a grocery store 
    belonging to Hanson Brothers, about 7:30 o'clock. This grocery 
    is No. 1317 Market Street. From there the fire spread to an 
    umbrella store, which had the numbers 1309 to 1313 Market 
    Street. From there a spark set fire to Wanamaker's store; it 
    started there in the large clock tower, which soon after was a 
    mass of flames. It fell with a loud crash soon after. The fire 
    spread to the woodwork of the City Hall, where it was soon put 
    out. 
 
    Wishing your magazine years of success, I am 
                             Your reader,         R.R. 
 
    PHILA., Jan. 25th., 1897. 
 
 
    DEAR EDITOR: 
 
    I like THE GREAT ROUND WORLD very much, and anticipate 
    their coming. 
 
    I receive them from my auntie of New York City. She reads them 
    first, and then sends them to me. 
 
    They are very enjoyable, and as I am just in the interesting 
    part of school, they help me very much. Perhaps you would like 
    to know where Maywood is. It is a suburb of Chicago. 
 
    A very pretty place, and so much nicer than living in the city, 
    because here we have fresh air and green grass. 
 
    Would you not rather live in the country? 
 
    We have a park here which is kept in order by the town 
    authorities. This winter they have flooded it, and made a very 
    nice skating pond, which is free to all. 
 
    So after school hours we boys and girls have a bonny time. 
 
    Hoping to receive an answer, I remain, 
                     Yours affectionately,     HELEN Z.C. 
 
    P.S.--These "Sylvia's Caramels" you speak of in No. 3 are what 
    we call "Fudges." 
 



    They are _very_ nice. We make them often. 
 
    MAYWOOD, ILL., Jan. 25th, 1897. 
 
 
    TO THE EDITOR OF THE GREAT ROUND WORLD: 
 
    I am an enthusiastic reader of your most interesting little 
    paper, and would like you to send me a "Who? When? and What?" 
    chart. 
 
    I am up in the mountains for the winter, and there is fine 
    skating and tobogganing here, and I have also a fine big snow 
    house. We belong to the "Pontiac Club," and can therefore skate 
    whenever we want. Wishing your paper much success. I remain 
 
                        Your fond reader, SEYMOUR U.P. 
 
    SARANAC LAKE, N.Y., Jan. 22d, 1897. 
 
 
In reply to questions from Miss Lena Penn: 
 
George du Maurier died in London, October 8, 1896, of heart disease. 
 
There is a statue of Hans Christian Andersen in the market-place of 
Copenhagen. He was the author of the famous Fairy Tales which have given 
so much pleasure to so many millions of children. 
 
If there are any statistics of the population of the earth since Adam, we 
are unaware of them. 
 
The population of the earth, estimated in 1891, was 1,487,900,000. 
 
At the death of the Emperor Augustus, the population of the earth was 
estimated at 54,000,000. 
 
    DEAR MR. EDITOR: 
 
    My father receives your little paper, THE GREAT ROUND 
    WORLD, every week. I like it real well, and all the rest of 
    the people and children I have let take one of the copies liked 
    it so well I let them take more copies. I think it a very nice 
    little paper, and wish you success. I send you the following 
    extract, taken from "Wit and Wisdom," showing that the X-rays 
    are not a recent discovery altogether. 
 
                                         THOMAS C. SCOTT. 
    BINGHAMTON, N.Y., Jan. 25th., 1897. 



 
    "Dr. Milio, the celebrated surgeon of Kieff, while on a visit to 
    St. Petersburg, explained the means he had invented for 
    illuminating the body by means of the electric light to such an 
    extent that the human machine may be observed almost as if skin 
    and flesh were transparent. The Moscow _Gazette_ asserts that to 
    demonstrate the feasibility of his process, Dr. Milio placed a 
    bullet inside his mouth, and then lighted up his face, upon 
    which the bullet became distinctly visible through his cheek. 
    Dr. Milio did not propose to lay bare all the secrets of the 
    flesh, to explore the recesses of the heart, or to perform any 
    miracles, physical or metaphysical. But he claimed to have 
    discovered a new and effective way of dealing with gun-shot 
    wounds: first, by means of electric illumination, he discovered 
    the precise situation of the bullet; next, by means of 
    magnetism, he proposed to extract the bullet, provided always 
    that the bullet contained some portion of steel. Against leaden 
    bullets his system is powerless, and he therefore intended to 
    represent to the International Committee, which met at Geneva, 
    the desirability of recommending an admixture of steel in the 
    manufacture of all future bullets. Dr. Milio's experiments with 
    bullets containing only a slight admixture of steel are said to 
    have been thoroughly successful." 
 
 
DEAR THOMAS: 
 
Your letter is very interesting. 
 
It has long been known that it is possible to see through matter if we 
only knew just how. The X-ray has shown us the way. 
 
    THE EDITOR. 
 
 
    TO THE EDITOR OF THE GREAT ROUND WORLD: 
 
    In your edition of Jan. 21st, 1897, you wrote of the swallowing 
    up by the sea of Robinson Crusoe's Island, or the island of Juan 
    Fernandez. Now I have always heard this island called "Robinson 
    Crusoe's Island," and I think the reason is, that Alexander 
    Selkirk was cast away there, and on his adventures the story of 
    Robinson Crusoe was written by Daniel Defoe. But I have read 
    "Robinson Crusoe," and the island as described by him cannot be 
    the Island of Juan Fernandez, but must be one of the Windward 
    Islands in the Caribbean Sea, off the mouth of the great Orinoco 
    River in South America, and I think is the Island of Tobago; 
    this best fits the careful description of Daniel Defoe. 
 



    In Crusoe's first exploration of the island he says: 
 
    "I came in view of the sea to the west, and it being a very 
    clear day, I fairly descried land,... extending from the W. to 
    the W.S.W.... It could not be less than fifteen or twenty 
    leagues off." 
 
    There is no land situated W.S.W. from Juan Fernandez. W.S.W. 
    from the island of Tobago lies the great island of Trinidad. 
    When Crusoe attempts to sail around the island he says: 
 
    "I perceived a strong and most furious current." 
 
    This could be no other than the current from the mouth of the 
    great Orinoco River. 
 
    But what settles the matter is that after Crusoe had taught 
    Friday to speak English, he had a conversation with him, in 
    which Crusoe asks Friday: 
 
    "How far it was from our island to the shore, and whether the 
    canoes were not often lost. He told me there was no danger; no 
    canoes ever lost; but after a little way out to sea, there was a 
    current and wind always one way in the morning, the other in the 
    afternoon. This I understood to be no more than the sets of the 
    tide, as going out or coming in; but I afterward understood it 
    was occasioned by the great draft and reflux of the mighty river 
    Oroonoko, in the mouth of which river, as I thought afterwards, 
    our island lay; and that this land which I perceived to the 
    W.S.W. was the great island Trinidad." 
 
    I like your GREAT ROUND WORLD, Mr. Editor, but I like 
    Robinson Crusoe, too. I like to know just where he was cast 
    away, and hope if I am right you will tell other boys who read 
    "Robinson Crusoe" the true place, where Daniel Defoe describes 
    poor Crusoe as living all those weary years. 
 
                                                    EDGAR B. 
    Aged twelve years. 
    CHICAGO, ILL. 
 
MY DEAR YOUNG FRIEND: 
 
After the very careful work you have done on Robinson Crusoe, and the 
evident affection you have for him, it seems a shame to have to tell you 
that no such person as Crusoe existed. 
 
As we told in THE GREAT ROUND WORLD, No. 11, a Scotchman named 
Alexander Selkirk was put ashore on the island of Juan Fernandez, and 



lived there four years and four months. 
 
When he was rescued and brought back to England, he wrote an account of 
his life there. 
 
An English writer named Daniel Defoe saw this book of Selkirk's, and 
thought it would make a wonderful story if it was well handled. Selkirk's 
was a mere statement of what had happened to him, and while intensely 
interesting, was not written to amuse people. 
 
Defoe created an imaginary person, whom he called Robinson Crusoe, dressed 
up Selkirk's facts to suit the purpose of his story, and wrote the 
wonderful and undying story of Robinson Crusoe. 
 
His geographical facts, no doubt, were purposely altered from Selkirk's, 
and were made as graphic as possible, in order to add the semblance of 
truth to his story. In the early years of the seventeenth century 
geography was very little understood. The connection between Selkirk's 
sufferings on Juan Fernandez, and the adventures of Robinson Crusoe have 
always been so thoroughly understood that, as you read in your GREAT 
ROUND WORLD, the island of Juan Fernandez has been called Crusoe's 
Island, and Selkirk's cave and hut, Crusoe's. THE EDITOR. 
 
 
    EDITOR GREAT ROUND WORLD. 
 
    DEAR SIR:--Your article on salting streets has greatly 
    roused your subscriber, my small son. 
 
    Will you kindly tell him, through your magazine, _how_ the 
    children may help abate the terrible cruelty? What _action_ do 
    you suggest for them? He has interested a number of lads in the 
    subject, but does not know how to put forth effort--when the 
    discovery is made that the law is violated. 
 
    Complain to party giving offence, to police, or what? 
 
    Your magazine is warmly appreciated in this household by old and 
    young, and we hope for its continued prosperity. 
 
                     Very truly, 
                         D.K. LIPPINCOTT'S MOTHER. 
    194 FAIRMOUNT AVENUE, NEWARK, N.J. 
 
 
DEAR MASTER LIPPINCOTT: 
 
I am delighted that you and your little friends are interested in the 
matter of salting the streets, and that you are eager to put a stop to 



such cruelty. 
 
In the first place, you can help by telling every one about it, and by 
getting people, old and young, interested. Do you know that not one person 
to whom I have spoken about it--aside from Dr. Johnson, the people at the 
A.S.P.C.A., and Mr. Harison--knew anything about it? Strange, was it not? 
A good many things are permitted because people do not know just how 
dreadful they are. 
 
As to the method of learning just where salt has been used, I know only 
the one of which the article tells you, and that is: if there is snow or 
ice in other places, and the tracks are covered with water, then you may 
know that there is a reason for it. And inasmuch as the water would be 
twenty degrees below freezing, I believe that you could determine the 
presence of salt by means of the mercury. If you had a thermometer which 
would register that number of degrees, and were to plunge it into the 
slush, the sensitive mercury would tell the story. 
 
As to the person to whom you should complain: at any of the offices of the 
Society for the Prevention of Cruelty to Animals. The New York Society is 
at 10 East 22d Street, and there are branches or agents of the Society in 
nearly every town of importance. 
 
    Yours sincerely, 
           IZORA C. CHANDLER. 
 
 
 
 
BOOK REVIEWS. 
 
 
The editor is pleased to acknowledge the following clever account of Nora 
Perry's "A Flock of Boys and Girls," published by Little, Brown & Co., 
Boston. 
 
    TO THE EDITOR OF THE GREAT ROUND WORLD: 
 
    If any one wants to read an interesting book, I will tell you 
    one of Nora Perry's books, called "A Flock of Girls and Boys." 
    It is a collection of short stories, and tells of the scrapes 
    they got into and how they got out of them, and it has the 
    language boys and girls use every day. There is one story that I 
    was especially impressed with: the name of it is "Major Molly's 
    Christmas Promise." It was about a little girl who made a 
    promise to a little Indian girl; and she kept her promise; and 
    in doing that, although she did not know it, saved her mother's 
    and father's life, besides her friends having to go to war. 
 



    MADELEINE H.P. 
 
 
 
 
SIMPLE LESSONS IN THE 
 
STUDY OF NATURE 
 
By I.G. OAKLEY 
 
 
This is a handy little book, which many a teacher who is looking for means 
to offer children genuine nature study may be thankful to get hold of. 
 
Nature lessons, to be entitled to that name, must deal with what can be 
handled and scrutinized at leisure by the child, pulled apart, and even 
wasted. This can be done with the objects discussed in this book; they are 
under the feet of childhood--grass, feathers, a fallen leaf, a budding 
twig, or twisted shell; these things cannot be far out of the way, even 
within the stony limits of a city. 
 
Nor are the lessons haphazard dashes at the nearest living thing; on the 
contrary, they are virtually fundamental, whether with respect to their 
relation to some of the classified sciences, or with reference to the 
development of thought and power of expression in the child himself. 
 
The illustrations are few, and scarcely more than figures; it is not meant 
to be a pretty picture-book, yet is most clearly and beautifully printed 
and arranged, for its material is to be that out of which pictures are 
made. It will be found full of suggestions of practical value to teachers 
who are carrying the miscellaneous work of ungraded schools, and who have 
the unspeakable privilege of dealing with their pupils untrammelled by 
cast-iron methods and account-keeping examination records. 
 
=_Sample copy, 50 Cents, post-paid_= 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
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       *       *       *       *       * 
 
TO THE SUBSCRIBERS OF "CURRENT EVENTS": 
 
I take pleasure in announcing that I have purchased the entire 
subscription list and good will of _Current Events_, and offer you in its 
stead THE GREAT ROUND WORLD, a weekly newspaper for boys and 
girls. 
 
You will receive one number of THE GREAT ROUND WORLD for each 
number of _Current Events_ due you on your subscription. I make the 
special offer, to send you THE GREAT ROUND WORLD every week until 
December 31st, 1897, if you will remit the sum of $1.25 at once. 
 
My regular subscription price is $2.50. 
 
If there is any special feature or department of _Current Events_ which 
the majority of the subscribers would like to have continued, I will take 
great pleasure in arranging for it, and I trust that you may find THE 
GREAT ROUND WORLD a satisfactory substitute for _Current Events_. 
 
    WILLIAM BEVERLEY HARISON. 
 
=Copyrighted 1897, By WILLIAM BEVERLEY HARISON.= 
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       *       *       *       *       * 
 
There does not seem to be any prospect of a settlement of the Turkish 
troubles. 
 
The various European powers have called the Sultan to account for the 



massacres in Armenia, and laid out a system of reforms, which they think 
should be made. 
 
But this is as far as they have got. 
 
"You may lead a horse to the water, but you cannot make him drink." The 
various powers of Europe are learning that this is a very true saying. 
 
They have decided upon the reforms that Turkey ought to make, but they are 
as puzzled as they can be to know how they are going to make the Sultan 
order these reforms. 
 
Germany, France, Italy, Austria, England, and Russia have been discussing 
the matter for weeks. 
 
They have been saying among themselves, "What on earth are we going to do 
if Turkey flatly refuses to make any reforms at all?" 
 
This is the European conundrum. 
 
The consequence is, that the full list of reforms has not yet been given 
to the Sultan. 
 
All the powers are feeling that it is of no use to tell him what they 
insist shall be done, until these same powers have made up their minds 
what they are going to do, if he tells them all to go away and mind their 
own business. 
 
England suggests that, if the Sultan refuses, they shall call out their 
soldiers and sailors, and fight him till they make him obey. 
 
Russia is unwilling that the Sultan should be forced to do what he does 
not wish to do. 
 
The Russian Minister at Constantinople says that he knows for a fact, that 
if the powers do anything to lower the Sultan's dignity in the eyes of 
Europe, all the Turks will rise and make war upon the offending country. 
 
Russia says that to carry out the reforms that Europe asks for will take 
money, and she thinks it would be wiser for Europe to provide Turkey with 
the necessary money, and then keep an eye over her, and, through the 
control this loan of money would give, see that the reforms are carried 
out. 
 
This seems the most sensible plan, but nothing has been decided upon. 
 
The desired reforms deal entirely with the way the various provinces shall 
be governed. 
 



Turkey is a very large empire, and the trouble with the present system of 
government is, that the Sultan does not have resident ministers for the 
various parts of it, as other countries do, but governs the whole himself, 
being guided entirely by the advice of the few people near him in his 
palace, who do not know the affairs of the empire any better than he does, 
but advise him according to their own whims, or prospects of making money 
out of the country. The result is great injustice to the people. 
 
Europe feels that this is not a proper way to govern a great country, and 
insists that he shall rule his people with law and justice. 
 
Europe says that the Sultan must appoint ministers to govern the different 
parts and departments of his empire, and that he must, as other sovereigns 
do, ask the advice of his ministers before he makes the laws, and not be 
guided entirely by personal favorites and friends. 
 
While all Europe is uneasy about him, the Sultan is keeping very quiet, 
not letting any one have the smallest idea what he means to say or do when 
these reforms are offered to him. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
The Czar of Russia is quite ill, and every one feels sorry that he should 
be sick now, when his advice and assistance are so badly needed to settle 
the worrying Turkish question, which has so troubled Europe. 
 
The young Czar Nicholas, who was crowned with so much pomp and glory at 
Moscow last August, seems unable to carry on the government of Russia. 
 
Many people say he is too weak to govern, and that there are going to be 
troubles and revolts in Russia. 
 
The truth of the matter seems to be, that the young Czar is a gentle, 
kind-hearted man, who will not govern Russia in the stern, cruel way that 
his forefathers have done, and who is therefore thought to be weak and 
incapable. 
 
While he is making a part of his people love him for his goodness, by far 
the larger half, who have, under the old rule, been able to make money 
and gain great power, are furious against him. 
 
Poor young Nicholas is not only hated by the people who were most friendly 
to his father, but by the Nihilists, who look upon him as their natural 
enemy, and, between the two parties, it is said that the Czar goes about 
in constant fear of his life. 
 
Nicholas never wanted to be a ruler. Those who know him say that he has 
become grave and sad in the few months since he came to the throne. 
 



It is said that he is of too gentle a disposition to be able to keep his 
ministers in order, and that they quarrel fiercely in his presence, and 
show very little respect for him. 
 
According to all accounts, his health is giving way under the constant 
worry, and it is reported that he received a shock a few weeks ago, which 
so completely upset him, that it brought on his present illness. 
 
He was walking in his gardens, and wishing to speak to one of the men who 
was at work, he signalled to him to come to him. The gardener, proud of 
his sovereign's notice, ran towards him at full speed. But a sentry, who 
had not noticed the Czar's signal, fearing that the man was going to harm 
the Emperor, fired his gun at him, and he fell dead at the Czar's feet. 
 
Nicholas was terribly overcome by the dreadful mistake. 
 
Some people say that his present illness is due to anxiety about the 
Czarina, who is also ill, and again others say that the wound which 
Nicholas received when he was travelling in Japan is the cause. 
 
He was struck by a crazy Japanese, and would have been killed, had not 
Prince George of Greece, the son of the present King of Greece, who was 
with him, warded off the blow. As it was, the blow was heavy enough to 
form a lump on the young man's skull, which has caused him great pain, and 
which some people declare is troubling him now. 
 
Whatever the cause, the Czar is ill, and in no state to attend to anything 
but his own affairs. It is a sad pity just at this moment, when Europe 
needs him so badly. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
There is a little flurry in Siam. 
 
Siam is in Asia, just below China, and next door to Burmah. 
 
Some weeks ago a report came from Bangkok, the capital of Siam, that some 
Siamese soldiers had fired upon and wounded our American Vice-Consul, Mr. 
Kellett. 
 
Our minister there protested, and sent word of the outrage to the King. 
 
But the King of Siam did not take the slightest notice of the protest. 
 
Then word was sent to Washington, with the request that an American 
gunboat be sent to Bangkok, to teach the Siamese to respect United States 
citizens. 
 
The gunboat was despatched, and has duly arrived off Bangkok, but still 



the King of Siam does not give any reason for the brutality of his 
soldiers. 
 
It is said that an American named Cheek, who owned some very valuable 
property in Siam, died a short while ago, and named Mr. Kellett in his 
will as the man who was to settle his property for him. 
 
No sooner was Mr. Cheek dead, than the Siamese government tried to 
prevent Mr. Kellett from settling his affairs, and did their best to stop 
the sale of Mr. Cheek's property. 
 
It is reported that Mr. Kellett would not submit to this interference, but 
did his duty very thoroughly, and tried to make the Siamese government 
behave honorably, too. 
 
This enraged the Siamese, so the story goes, and they tried to kill Mr. 
Kellett to get him out of the way. 
 
The captain of the gunboat, Commander Reiter, has orders from Washington 
to look into the whole affair, and if he finds that the story we have 
heard is true, and that Siam is in the wrong, he is to insist that the 
King makes proper amends. 
 
The Siamese, having wounded the Consul of one country, soon after had 
trouble with the representative of another. 
 
The German Minister to Siam was attacked in the streets, not by soldiers, 
as was Mr. Kellett, but by a mob. 
 
The dispatches say that an American named Bennett put himself at the head 
of the police, beat back the mob, and saved the German Minister's life. 
 
The reasons for this last outrage have not been given, but in this case 
the Siamese government has behaved very well. 
 
An apology has been sent to the German Minister, and the King has 
decorated him with some Siamese order. 
 
Of course this makes us feel all the more surprised that the King does not 
take any notice of the wounding of Mr. Kellett, but our gunboat is at 
Bangkok, and if the King owes us an apology, he will be made to give it. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
The long-talked-of treaty between England and Venezuela has been signed. 
These countries agree to settle the question of the boundary between 
Venezuela and British Guiana by arbitration. 
 
In NO. 9 of THE GREAT ROUND WORLD you will find a full 



account of the quarrel between England and Venezuela. It was said that 
England claimed more land than belonged to her. 
 
You will see, if you look at NO. 9, how the United States stepped 
in, and helped to adjust matters. 
 
The signing of this treaty brings a quarrel to an end that has been going 
on for upwards of a century. 
 
The boundary line which has been so much disputed has been surveyed 
several times, but no two surveyors have agreed, and so all the troubles 
have come about. 
 
The treaty says that the arbitrators are to find out just how much land 
belonged to the colony of British Guiana at the time it became the 
property of England, and that they are to work from that point. 
 
The Committee of Arbitration is to meet in Paris, and is to consist of two 
Englishmen, Baron Herschel, and Sir Richard Henn Collins, a Judge of the 
English Supreme Court; one American, Judge Brewer; and one member chosen 
by Venezuela, who is also an American, the Hon. Melville Weston Fuller, 
Chief Justice of the United States Supreme Court. 
 
These four arbitrators are to decide among themselves who shall be the 
fifth man to join them in their work. 
 
If they have not been able to agree on the fifth man in three months after 
they meet, our old friend, King Oscar of Sweden, is to step in and fill 
the vacant place. 
 
The treaty provides that within six months after it is signed the 
committee must meet in Paris, and that the whole work shall, if possible, 
be completed within six months after the meeting. 
 
The two copies of the treaty, as soon as they were signed by Sir Julian 
Pauncefote for England, and Senor José Andrade for Venezuela, were sent 
off, the one to London, the other to Caracas, to be ratified by the 
governments of England and Venezuela. 
 
The ratification must be made within six months of the date of signing, 
and then the work of the committee will begin. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
Very little headway has been made with our own treaty with England. 
 
The Committee on Foreign Relations has made certain changes in it, and 
handed it to the Senate with a recommendation that it be accepted. 
 



The changes made strike out the name of King Oscar of Sweden as umpire, 
and narrow the work of the arbitrators down to dealing solely with matters 
that concern Great Britain and the United States in their relations with 
each other. 
 
The idea is to make it impossible for England to interfere if we wish to 
make a treaty with another country. 
 
Some people think that if the treaty be ratified as first presented, we 
will be compelled to ask the advice and permission of England in reference 
to every treaty or similar arrangement we may want to make with other 
countries. 
 
It seems most important, among other things, that we should be free to 
make the best terms for ourselves in the matter of the Nicaragua Canal, 
and that we ought to be entirely free to settle all questions with our 
Central and South American neighbors. 
 
From what we hear, these alterations are not pleasing to the English 
people. 
 
_The Times_, the most important London newspaper, says that it is a pity 
that the treaty has been so much changed that it is really of no value at 
all. The paper goes on to say that if the treaty should not be ratified by 
the Senate, the good work done on it will not have been wasted, for it 
will have given a great lesson to the people of both countries, and indeed 
to the whole world. The first step has been taken toward the beginning of 
universal peace. 
 
Meanwhile, the treaty is in the hands of the Senate, and may soon be 
discussed. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
News comes from Hamburg that the strike of the dock laborers is over. 
 
The strikers have been beaten because of their lack of money. 
 
In NO. 7 of THE GREAT ROUND WORLD you will find an 
account of the strike, and if you will also refer to NO. 10, you 
will see that it was thought that the strikers could not hold out very 
much longer. 
 
The money the strikers expected to receive from other labor unions to help 
them was so slow in coming that the men and their families were in want, 
and no man is likely to stand out for the benefit of others when his own 
children are suffering from cold and hunger. 
 
The men have gone back to their old employers and asked for work. The pity 



of it all is, however, that during the strike others have been taken on in 
their places, and the employers have now no work to give them. 
 
After holding out since the end of October, and refusing the masters' 
offer to give them $1.10 a day, and let all future troubles be settled by 
arbitration, the strikers have had to give in without gaining a single 
point. It is very sad. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
The plague in India is still raging fiercely, and every one is feeling 
very grave about it. 
 
Europe is so afraid that it will spread, that the greatest care is being 
taken to quarantine all people who have come from India. 
 
All letters and merchandise are carefully fumigated, and they say that in 
Italy the authorities are so frightened that they fumigate the people, as 
well as their clothes and baggage. 
 
So serious is the situation, that the Sultan of Turkey has issued an order 
forbidding the yearly pilgrimage to Mecca. 
 
The European Ambassadors in Russia and Persia are begging the rulers of 
those countries to forbid pilgrims to pass through their lands, or to 
embark from their ports. 
 
You will understand what a very serious order this is, when you realize 
that the pilgrimage to Mecca is a part of the religion of every Moslem, 
and that about seventy thousand pilgrims go every year. 
 
In all religions, there is some special ceremony or service that people 
must attend if they wish to be considered children of God. 
 
With the Moslems or the followers of Mohammed, it is necessary that once 
in their lives they make the pilgrimage, or hadj as it is called, to 
Mecca. 
 
It does not matter how many thousand miles of sea or land must be crossed 
to reach Mecca; once in his life every Mohammedan must make the 
pilgrimage, if he wants to reach paradise when he dies. 
 
The Mohammedans believe that when they have made their pilgrimage, they 
are forgiven their sins, and can go back to the world as free from sin as 
when they were born. All Mohammedans who have made this pilgrimage are 
given the title of Hadji. 
 
There are about one hundred and seventy-six millions of Mohammedans who 
believe this, and who have been believing it, and making their 



pilgrimages, since and even before the year 620 A.D. 
 
These people are scattered through Asia, Europe, Africa, and Oceanica, 
which, as you know, is sometimes called the fifth division of the globe by 
geographers, and consists of Australasia and all the islands below Asia. 
The Philippine Islands, where Spain's second war is raging, are a part of 
Oceanica. 
 
If you will take your map, and see what an enormous portion of the globe 
is inhabited by Mohammedans, and then find Mecca, which is in Arabia, 
close to the Red Sea, you will understand that the making of this 
pilgrimage is no easy thing to many of the Moslems, and that it must have 
a most serious meaning to them to make them undertake such terrible 
journeys. 
 
These people must save a great deal of money, and have much difficulty in 
arranging their affairs, so that they can afford the time to make the 
journey, which their religion says must be made on foot wherever it is 
possible. 
 
Forbidding the pilgrimage for one year means the disappointing of seventy 
thousand people, and it is thought that the Moslems may rebel against the 
Sultan's decree. 
 
Even if they thought that the pilgrimage might spread the fearful plague, 
and kill the millions of people who do not believe in the prophet 
Mohammed, they would persist in going, thinking they would in that way be 
doing a great work for their religion. 
 
The Sultan has therefore this very difficult matter to deal with, and 
while Europe is wondering what to do with him, he is showing that after 
all he has a great deal of courage and common sense. 
 
The pilgrimage is made to Mecca to perform there certain religious rites, 
but particularly to visit the Great Mosque, or Temple, to pass around the 
Kaaba, and to kiss the sacred Black Stone. 
 
The Kaaba is the most sacred shrine or altar of the Mohammedans. It was in 
existence before Mohammed was born, in 570 A.D., and was a place of 
worship even then. 
 
In one corner of it is the sacred stone, which the Moslems believe was 
brought down from heaven by the angel Gabriel, and given by him to Abraham 
to make the corner-stone of the Kaaba. 
 
They believe that the stone was originally a ruby, but that the tears 
which the pilgrims have shed over it for their sins have turned it quite 
black. 
 



The sacred black stone was broken in the year 683, and the pieces are 
kept together by a silver setting. The stone itself is about eight inches 
long, and is set into the outside wall of the Kaaba, where it can be 
conveniently kissed by a person of medium height. 
 
Mohammedans always turn toward a certain point of the compass when they 
say their prayers, and it is toward the sacred black stone that they turn. 
 
The gathering together of the pilgrims at Mecca has often brought plague, 
and nearly always brings disease in its train, and there is very little 
doubt but that the Bubonic Plague, which is raging in India, would be 
caught by the pilgrims, and spread by them over the whole of Asia and 
Europe. 
 
This plague is supposed to attack only the dirty and unwashed, and as the 
majority of these pilgrims are filthy beyond description, it would be 
certain to fasten upon them. 
 
This will be the first year, since the death of the prophet Mohammed, that 
there has been no general pilgrimage to Mecca. 
 
We may hear a great deal more about it yet. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
At last active measures are about being taken in reference to the terrible 
Dead Man's Curve. 
 
Some weeks ago, it was said that it was to be done away with, and the cars 
run through a tunnel made under Union Square. 
 
Nothing, however, has so far been done, and the people are getting tired 
of risking their lives, to oblige a cable car company. 
 
At last the officers of the law have interfered, and the owners of the 
road are being prosecuted, for having their cars run in such a manner 
that it is a danger to citizens. 
 
The president of the company was called before the Grand Jury, and said 
that it was impossible to run the cars around that curve in any other way 
than that which is in use at the present time. 
 
Several engineers who understood all about cable cars were then called. 
They said that if the company would put a short cable on the stretch of 
road around the curve, there need be no more danger. They said that a 
gripman could stop his car or slow up on a short cable, but that with the 
long cable, such as the company is now using, it is impossible for the 
gripman to have any control of his car while rounding the curve. 
 



The president of the company declared that a short cable would not work. 
The case is to go to trial. While the worst that can be done to the 
company is to be fined $500, people are looking forward to the trial, 
because they expect that the witnesses who give evidence will show some 
way of getting the car round the curve without shaking everybody who is in 
it, and killing or wounding all who cannot jump out of its way. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
Did you ever see a house move? 
 
If you have not, you have missed a very funny sight. 
 
Imagine driving along a country road, and meeting a three-story house 
making a journey along the highway to new quarters. 
 
There is a good deal of this to be seen just now at Katonah, New York. 
 
A year or so ago the Croton water, which is in use in New York City, was 
found to be impure. 
 
A commission was appointed to go and examine the Croton Water-Shed. This 
meant that they were to examine the little streams, and brooks, and 
rivers, and lakes, which supplied the water to our aqueduct, and see what 
the trouble was. 
 
They found that along the banks of these streams and lakes, in villages 
and out in the country, a great many dwelling-houses and shanties had been 
built, the occupants of which were in the habit of throwing all sorts of 
rubbish into the water, making it unfit for drinking. 
 
In consequence of this, all of the houses were ordered to be torn down or 
moved away, and one small village of shanties was destroyed. Among others, 
the inhabitants of Katonah were ordered to move, that the banks of the 
stream might be cleared of dwellings. 
 
Katonah has a railroad depot, and a post-office, and thinks a good deal of 
itself. 
 
When the Water-Shed Commission said that it must move or be destroyed, 
Katonah gathered its residents together, and decided that rather than be 
wiped off the face of the map, it would pick up its houses and move 
itself. 
 
So a new Katonah was established, about a quarter of a mile away from the 
old one, and just outside the Water-Shed on which it was forbidden to 
build, for fear of spoiling the water for New York. 
 
For several months past there has been a procession of houses moving from 



old Katonah to new. 
 
[Illustration: HOUSE MOVING] 
 
_The Sun_ gave an amusing account of seeing a barber's shop leading the 
parade; this was closely followed by a large yellow cottage, with a cat, 
who had refused to leave her home, still seated on the front door-step. 
 
The way that houses are moved is very simple. 
 
You of course understand that only frame or wooden houses can be moved any 
distance. Houses of stone or brick would be likely to fall to pieces, and 
being so heavy, the difficulty of moving them is greatly increased. They 
are therefore seldom moved, and only for very short distances. 
 
Frame houses are always put on stone or brick foundations. If the wood 
were put right down on the earth, the damp would soon rot it, and the 
house would fall, so strong stone or brick foundations are first laid, and 
then the wooden house is built upon them. 
 
When a house is to be moved, a carpenter puts beams across in all the weak 
spots, the ceilings are shored up, and all is made snug inside. Then the 
house is raised off the foundations on beams, and made all firm 
underneath, and then is made to slide off its foundations on some huge 
rollers that are laid in the high road. 
 
Ropes are then fastened to some of the heavy beams under the house, and 
horses are brought. The ropes are tied to the horses, and as they pull, 
the house slips from one roller to another. 
 
Houses can be moved very safely, but not very quickly, and it is of course 
much less expensive to move an old house than to build a new one. 
 
One of the strangest things about the moving at Katonah, is that the 
villagers are trying to take their shade trees with them, as well as their 
houses. 
 
One of the residents had some very fine trees in his garden, and he hated 
to leave them behind him, so he decided to try and see if they could not 
be moved. 
 
The neighbors made the greatest fun of him, but he did not care, and set 
to work as soon as the ground was frozen hard enough, to allow of the tree 
being moved without disturbing the earth around the roots. 
 
The procession of houses is now varied by a great tree, forty feet high, 
which is moving down the road in the same quiet, stately way as the cat, 
and the barber's shop, and the yellow cottage. 
 



                             GENIE H. ROSENFELD. 
 
 
 
 
INVENTION AND DISCOVERY. 
 
 
A great sea monster has been washed ashore on the coast of Florida, and 
men who study natural history are much interested in it. What is left of 
the creature is said to weigh eight tons, and no one can tell exactly what 
kind of a fish it is, because it appears to have been tossed by the waves 
for a long time, and has been partly destroyed by them. 
 
Those people who have seen it think that it is a kind of cuttlefish, but 
that the arms, or tentacles, as they are called, have been broken away 
from it. These arms must have been from one to two hundred feet long. It 
is now only a huge body without much shape to it. Photographs and careful 
descriptions of it have been sent to the Smithsonian Institution in 
Washington and to Yale College, and the scientific men there expect to be 
able to decide what it is by comparing it with other known kinds of 
mollusks. Scientists study these things so carefully, that they can tell 
what the exact size of an animal was, and what it looked like, if but a 
small portion is left; we may therefore expect to hear all about this 
great creature ere long. 
 
The size of this wonderful creature can be better realized, when we learn 
that it took four strong horses, a dozen men, and three sets of tackle to 
move it. 
 
At first it seemed impossible to believe that such a terrific monster 
really existed. Sailors have told so many yarns for the sake of making a 
good story, that people are a little afraid to believe the wonderful tales 
of the sea, but THE GREAT ROUND WORLD took pains to find out 
that this eight-ton cuttlefish story was true, so we need have no doubts 
about it. 
 
The cuttlefish, which supplies the bone we buy for our canaries, is a very 
terrible fish indeed. 
 
The bone, as we call it, is not really bone, but a sort of half-formed 
shell which the cuttlefish wears under its skin. 
 
It has a large round body, surrounded by eight arms, which are many times 
the length of the body, and which it can twist or turn in any direction. 
The mouth is in the centre of these arms. Professor Winchell describes 
this ugly creature for us. He says: 
 
"Staring out from either side of the head (the head and body are really 



one) is a pair of large, glassy eyes, which send a shudder over the 
beholder. At the bottom of the sea the creature turns its eight arms down, 
and walks like a huge submarine spider, thrusting its arms into the 
crevices of the rocks, and extracting thence the luckless crab that had 
thought itself secure from so bulky a foe. Each of the arms is covered 
with what are called suckers. Each sucker consists of a little round horny 
ridge, forming a little cup, which is attached to the arm by a stem. When 
the arm is pressed upon an object, the effort to escape from the grasp of 
the arm causes a suction which effectually retains the object." 
 
Professor Winchell goes on to tell that these cuttlefish or octopods 
sometimes attain a very great size, and that sailors tell wonderful 
stories about them. In one of these stories, the captain of a ship 
declared that, while sailing off the African coast, he sent three of his 
men over the side of the ship to scrape it. While they were at their work 
one of these monsters reached its long arms up from the water and drew two 
of them into the sea. 
 
Professor Winchell says that while this may be only a sailor's yarn, it is 
at the same time well known that these creatures do attain a fearful size. 
 
The recent discovery of the cuttlefish in Florida may lead to some 
extremely interesting discoveries. 
 
 
HORSELESS FIRE-ENGINE. 
 
A monster steam fire-engine is being built for the city of Boston, and it 
is to be a horseless engine. 
 
For some time past the Fire Department has been seeking for some engine 
powerful enough to throw water to the top of the very high buildings--the 
skyscrapers, as they are called. 
 
An ordinary engine is of very little use for these tall buildings. And an 
engine large and powerful enough to throw the water to the necessary 
height would be so heavy that no horses could draw it. 
 
The difficulty has been met by the invention of this horseless engine, 
which will throw a two-inch stream of water over 300 feet into the air. 
 
The engine is propelled much in the same way as a steam engine. The driver 
sits on a seat in front of the engine, and steers it by means of a wheel, 
and the engine is moved by steam. 
 
When it arrives at the fire, the driving arrangement is disconnected, and 
all the energy of the steam is turned into the apparatus for forcing up 
the water. 
 



The engine is sixteen feet long, seven feet wide, and ten feet high. How 
terrified the horses in the roads will be when this huge monster comes 
rushing toward them, spouting fire, and appearing to move of its own free 
will. 
 
 
LIEUTENANT WISE AND HIS KITE. 
 
We gave an account, in an earlier number, of Lieutenant Wise and his 
efforts to make kites strong enough to lift soldiers into the air, that 
they may overlook an enemy's fortifications. 
 
He has almost succeeded. The other day he made a fresh attempt, and had 
himself raised forty-two feet in the air. 
 
He sent up four kites, with a pulley and rope attached. To this rope a 
boatswain's chair was fastened, and when the wind was blowing steadily 
enough for him to make the attempt, he seated himself in the chair, and 
had the soldiers who were helping him draw him up toward the kites. 
 
They succeeded in pulling him up forty-two feet, and when he was lowered 
again he said that he did not feel uncomfortable while in his lofty perch, 
and that the swinging motion was very slight. 
 
The experiment was made on Governor's Island, New York Harbor. 
 
    G.H.R. 
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    _The Associated Press_ 
 
            _General Office_ 
 
                       _New York, January_ 23, 1897. 
 
 
    WILLIAM BEVERLEY HARISON, ESQ. 
    Publisher _Great Round World_. 
 
    DEAR MR. HARISON: 
 
    The conception of _The Great Round World_ magazine appeals to me 
    very strongly. It meets what has always been lacking in the 
    field of reading for the young; current history is of the 
    highest importance to the child, and should be clearly and 
    honestly told. In their book reading, the children have the 
    established facts of history presented in accurate and approved 
    form. The events of to-day, however, which will make possible 
    the chapters of history in the books of another decade, have 
    never been accurately presented in equally agreeable form until 
    the advent of the new magazine. It seems to me, therefore, that 
    it deserves and will have a vigorous growth. I congratulate you 
    on the form of the new magazine, and the careful summary of the 
    news of the world thus far given. 
 
    Yours sincerely, 
           CHARLES S. DIEHL. 
 
=Special terms for Subscriptions= 
 
=TO LIBRARIES AND PUBLIC SCHOOL= 
 
=TEACHERS= 
 
One trial subscription for one year to any public school teacher in the 
United States or Canada, $1.00 net; libraries having a free reading-room 
for boys and girls, one subscription for $1.00, any additional 
subscriptions, $1.50. Sunday-school libraries, same terms. Sample copy 
free to any one desiring to examine the little newspaper. 
 
Address 
 
    =William Beverley Harison 
    3 & 5 W. 18th St. 



    New York= 
 
=REMIT BY EXPRESS OR POSTAL ORDER, OR BY BANK DRAFT= 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
 
=THE FAMOUS 
 
"X RAY" PICTURES= 
 
 
Copies of the very interesting Röntgen or "X Ray" photographs can be 
obtained now from _The Great Round World_. 
 
These famous photographs are mounted on cards, size 11 x 14 inches, and 
are from selected negatives made by 
 
    PROF. M.I. PUPIN, of Columbia University, New York, 
 
    DR. A.W. GOODSPEED, of University of Pennsylvania, and 
 
    DR. W.F. MAGIE, of Princeton College. 
 
A selection of 39 different subjects is offered. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
=PRICE, 50 CENTS EACH, (to yearly subscribers of _The Great Round World_, 
40 cents net).= 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
Address all orders to THE GREAT ROUND WORLD, or 
 
    =William Beverley Harison 
    3 & 5 West 18th Street      New York City= 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
 
    =MONOGRAMS 
                    MONOGRAMS= 
 
    Who is Collecting Monograms? 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
We have been asked by so many of our boys and girls for monograms, that we 



have had collections made of some of the prettiest, and can now send them 
to any address, postage paid, upon receipt of the price. 
 
The safest ways to remit are by registered letter or postal note. 
 
    Set No. 1. 25 printed in one color                  25 cents 
     "   "  2.  "    "     "  "    "                    35   " 
     "   "  3.  "    "     " gold, silver, and bronze   50   " 
     "   "  4.  "    "     "   "      "     "    "      70   " 
     "   "  5.  " embossed in gold, silver, and colors  80   " 
     "   "  6.  "    "     "   "      "      "    "     80   " 
    Complete set, including all of these sets             $3.00 
 
Address, 
 
    =WILLIAM BEVERLEY HARISON 
    3 and 5 West 18th Street, New York City= 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
 
=The Best Pencil Sharpener= 
 
    =The straight edge cuts "just like a knife" with the grain. 
 
    The circular edge makes a round, smooth cut and leaves the 
    pencil smooth and without a ridge, as if sandpapered. 
 
    Note the PROTECTED Cutting Edges. The sides of the slot form a 
    guide so you cannot break the point. It cannot slip. You can 
    carry it loose in your pocket without fear of injuring the 
    sharpener or yourself.= 
 
[Illustration: The "SLOT" Does It 
 
YOU CANNOT CUT YOUR FINGERS WITH THIS SHARPENER] 
 
=Sample sent by mail on receipt of 15 cents or 8 two-cent stamps.= 
 
Any boy or girl sending 10 two-cent stamps and a correct solution to this 
puzzle will receive two sharpeners and sample copy of THE GREAT ROUND 
WORLD. 
 
=PUZZLE=--Rearrange these numbers, 1 to 25, so that each line from side to 
side, and from top to bottom, also from corner to corner, will, when 
added, make the same sum. 
 
    +----+----+----+----+----+ 
    |  1 |  2 |  3 |  4 |  5 | 



    +----+----+----+----+----+ 
    |  6 |  7 |  8 |  9 | 10 | 
    +----+----+----+----+----+ 
    | 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15 | 
    +----+----+----+----+----+ 
    | 16 | 17 | 18 | 19 | 20 | 
    +----+----+----+----+----+ 
    | 21 | 22 | 23 | 24 | 25 | 
    +----+----+----+----+----+ 
 
Any one enclosing $1.50 with correct solution will receive a _Slot 
Sharpener_ and one year's subscription to THE GREAT ROUND WORLD, 3 and 5 
West 18th Street, New York City. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
 
=School Books Wanted= 
 
The following school books will be taken in exchange for subscriptions for 
"Great Round World" at prices named. 
 
Send books by express prepaid. Send none which are much soiled or worn; 
pages must not be torn nor missing. Mark package--"GREAT ROUND 
WORLD, 3 and 5 West 18th Street, New York City, care William Beverley 
Harison." 
 
Put your name on package and send a list by mail with your subscription 
order. 
 
    =We can use Standard School Books of all kinds, send List of any 
    you may wish to dispose of.= 
 
=READERS= 
 
    Barnes'           First, 20c.  Second, 30c.   Third, 40c. 
    Appleton's          "    15c.     "    25c.     "    30c. 
    Cyr's               "    20c.     "    25c.     "    30c. 
    New Franklin        "    20c.     "    30c.     "    35c. 
    McGuffey's Revised  "    15c.     "    25c.     "    30c. 
    Stickney's          "    10c.     "    15c.     "    20c. 
    Swinton's           "    20c.     "    30c.     "    40c. 
    Information         "    30c.     "    30c.     "    30c. 
 
=HISTORIES, UNITED STATES= 
 
    Barnes'          Primary, 40c.    Large 1890 or later, 75c. 
    Eggleston's   First Book, 40c.       "                 75c. 
    Fiske's                              "                 75c. 



    Johnston's       Shorter, 40c.       "                 75c. 
    Montgomery's  Beginner's, 30c.       "                 75c. 
    Sheldon's                            "                 50c. 
    Thomas'                              "                 50c. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
 
=School and College Text-Books= 
 
AT WHOLESALE PRICES 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
    At my New Store (FEBRUARY 1ST) 
 
          =3 & 5 West 18th Street= 
 
                           _The St. Ann Building_ 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
With the greatly increased facilities I can now offer to my customers the 
convenience of an assortment of text-books and supplies more complete than 
any other in any store in this city. Books will be classified according to 
subject. Teachers and students are invited to call and refer to the 
shelves when in search of information; every convenience and assistance 
will be rendered them. 
 
Reading Charts, miscellaneous Reference Charts, Maps, Globes, Blackboards, 
and School Supplies at net prices singly or in quantity. 
 
All books removed from old store (more or less damaged by removal) will be 
closed out at low prices. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
    _Mail orders promptly attended to 
    All books, etc., subject to approval_ 
 
*       *       *       *       * 
 
=William Beverley Harison, 3 & 5 West 18th Street= 
 
=FORMERLY 59 FIFTH AVENUE= 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
 



SIMPLE LESSONS IN THE 
 
STUDY OF NATURE 
 
By I.G. OAKLEY 
 
 
This is a handy little book, which many a teacher who is looking for means 
to offer children genuine nature study may be thankful to get hold of. 
 
Nature lessons, to be entitled to that name, must deal with what can be 
handled and scrutinized at leisure by the child, pulled apart, and even 
wasted. This can be done with the objects discussed in this book; they are 
under the feet of childhood--grass, feathers, a fallen leaf, a budding 
twig, or twisted shell; these things cannot be far out of the way, even 
within the stony limits of a city. 
 
Nor are the lessons haphazard dashes at the nearest living thing; on the 
contrary, they are virtually fundamental, whether with respect to their 
relation to some of the classified sciences, or with reference to the 
development of thought and power of expression in the child himself. 
 
The illustrations are few, and scarcely more than figures; it is not meant 
to be a pretty picture-book, yet is most clearly and beautifully printed 
and arranged, for its material is to be that out of which pictures are 
made. It will be found full of suggestions of practical value to teachers 
who are carrying the miscellaneous work of ungraded schools, and who have 
the unspeakable privilege of dealing with their pupils untrammelled by 
cast-iron methods and account-keeping examination records. 
 
    =_Sample copy, 50 Cents, post-paid_= 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
    =WILLIAM BEVERLEY HARISON 
    3 & 5 W. 18th St. ··· New York City= 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
 
=KLEMMS'= 
 
=RELIEF PRACTICE MAPS.= 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
=LIST OF MAPS.= 
 
    Small size, 9-1/2 x 11 { Plain,                       5 cents each. 



                           { With Waterproofed surface   10   "    " 
 
    Europe, Asia, Africa; North America, South America, East Central 
    States, New England, Middle Atlantic States, South Atlantic 
    States, Palestine, Australia. 
 
 
    Large size, 10 x 15 { Plain,                     10 cents each. 
                        { With Waterproofed Surface, 15   "     " 
 
    United States, British Isles, Roman Empire, Western Europe, 
    North America, South America, Asia. 
 
    (POSTAGE ON SINGLE MAPS, 5 CENTS.) 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
"I would advise =Sunday-school teachers= to use, in connection with the 
lessons of 1897, =Klemm's Relief Map of the Roman Empire=. Every scholar 
who can draw should have a copy of it. Being blank, it can be beautifully 
colored: waters, blue; mountains, brown; valleys, green; deserts, yellow; 
cities marked with pin-holes; and the journeys of Paul can be traced upon 
it."--MRS. WILBUR F. CRAFTS, _President International Union of 
Primary Sabbath-School Teachers of the United States_. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
=DESCRIPTION OF THE MAPS.= 
 
These maps are made in two forms, both with beautifully executed relief 
(embossed)--the cheaper ones of plain stiff paper similar to drawing paper 
(these are to be substituted for and used as outline map blanks), the 
others covered with a durable waterproof surface, that can be quickly 
cleaned with a damp sponge, adapted to receive a succession of markings 
and cleansings. Oceans, lakes, and rivers, as well as land, appear in the 
same color, white, so as to facilitate the use of the map as a 
=_geographical slate_=. 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
    =WILLIAM BEVERLEY HARISON 
    _3 & 5 W. 18th St. ··· New York City_= 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
 
=Evolution of Empire Series= 
 
UNITED STATES 



 
BY 
 
MARY PLATT PARMELE 
 
AUTHOR OF 
 
="Who? When? What?" "France," "Germany," "England," Etc.= 
 
    Price, 
    Post-paid 
    75 Cents 
 
       *       *       *       *       * 
 
_From New York Sun Editorial Dec._ 30, 1896. 
 
In too many of the little school histories there is but a tedious, bare 
narrative of apparently unconnected facts, and there is a profitless 
rigmarole of dates and names: but when the sequence of cause and effect is 
not obscured, and form and life are given to the actors, and the 
development of events and institutions is traced, the story of the United 
States becomes, as it should become, the most, fascinating as it is the 
most important of histories to Americans; and whatever in historical 
inquiry and writing promotes accuracy, adds detail, and clears up 
obscurity, increases the worth and the, charm of the work. 
 
W.B. Harison has published in his "Evolution of Empire" series, a brief 
historical sketch of the United States, by Mary Platt Parmele, whose other 
volumes in the series have received cordial praise. In this book one finds 
the story of our country told in about 300 pages, and very interestingly 
is it written. The book leaves out the innumerable incidents and figures 
which are of great importance to students, but which are not necessary in 
a book for general reading, and presents the narrative in a graphic 
manner, in which the interest of the reader never flags. The book is bound 
in blue buckram and costs but 75 cents. The other volumes in the series 
deal with the histories of France, England, and Germany, in the same 
brilliant vein.--_Hartford Post._ 
 
Its value does not lie in the multitude of facts which it contains, but 
rather in the lucid, natural way in which a few really important facts are 
presented and grouped, and in the stimulus which it imparts to a rational 
study of our country's history.--_The Review of Reviews._ 
 
In "The Evolution of an Empire," Mary Platt Parmele has endeavored to give 
in outline the story of the discovery, settlement, and development of the 
United States of America, touching only upon vital points and excluding 
all detail. The task has been a most difficult one on account of the 
constant temptation to deal with matters of minor importance. The author 



has, however, succeeded in making a very acceptable book.--_Boston 
Transcript._ 
 
The latest issue in the "Evolution of an Empire" series is Mary Platt 
Parmele's "History of the United States." It is a short and simple 
outline, which presents in a book of about 300 pages the main facts of our 
national history, and a very fair and judicial presentment it is, too. 
While the general reader will find it of interest, it has been prepared 
more particularly for the young, who are easily wearied by the prolix 
details which encumber so many of the histories prepared for them. Mrs. 
Parmele very truly remarks that the child, bewildered in a labyrinth of 
unfamiliar names and events, fails to grasp the main lines and soon 
dislikes history, simply because he has been studying, not with a thinking 
mind, but with one overtaxed faculty, memory, intended to be the humble 
handmaid of the higher faculties. In the work under consideration, she 
begins with the first voyage of Columbus and brings us down to the 
principal events of 1893; she is sparing of details, and has merely 
skeletonized her theme, adding sufficient of incident, to avoid dryness. 
It seems a meritorious and well-prepared work, and a chronological table 
adds to its value.--_The Detroit Free Press._ 
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[Transcriber's notes: In "Lieutenant Wise and His Kite" the word 
Lieutenant was changed from Lieuttenant in the first paragraph.] 
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